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RCW 15.74.005  Legislative purpose.  The legislature recognizes 
that the economic base of the state of Washington is directly tied to 
the development and management of forest industries and that efforts 
to enhance and promote the recognition and expansion of the hardwoods 
industry should be coordinated between state and federal agencies, the 
forest products industry, commissions, institutions of higher 
education, and other entities. The legislature further recognizes that 
the development of hardwood forests and hardwood products will require 
multispecie, sustained-yield management plans for industrial and 
nonindustrial timber tracts, the development of products and markets 
for all grades of hardwoods, a stable and predictable tax program for 
new and existing firms and financial assistance for the attraction and 
expansion of new and existing hardwood processing facilities. The 
legislature also recognizes that the welfare of the citizens of the 
state of Washington require, as a public purpose, a continuing effort 
toward the full utilization of hardwood forests and the hardwood 
products industry.  [1990 c 142 § 1.]

RCW 15.74.010  Commission created.  In recognition of the 
findings and purposes in RCW 15.74.005, there is created the 
Washington hardwoods commission, which is created solely for the 
purposes set forth in this chapter. The commission shall be comprised 
of seven members. All members shall be members of the hardwood 
industry. All members shall initially be appointed by the governor and 
shall be appointed to staggered terms. Three members shall be 
appointed for a two-year term, two members to a three-year term, and 
two members to a four-year term. The hardwoods commission shall, by 
January 1, 1991, develop a method of electing board members to replace 
the appointed members. Each board member shall serve until the 
election of his or her successor. Five voting members of the 
commission constitute a quorum for the transaction of any business of 
the commission. Each member of the commission shall be a resident of 
the state and over the age of twenty-one.  [1990 c 142 § 2.]

RCW 15.74.020  Commission authority.  The commission shall have 
the power, duty, and responsibility to assist in the retention, 
expansion, and attraction of hardwood-related industries by creating a 
climate for development and support of the industry. The commission 
shall coordinate efforts to enhance and promote the expansion of the 
forest industry among state and federal agencies, industry 
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organizations, and institutions of higher education. The commission 
shall have the power and duty to develop products and markets for 
various species and grades of hardwoods, and to study and recommend a 
tax program that will attract new firms and promote stability for 
existing firms. The commission shall also have as its duty the 
development of an enhancement and protection program that will reduce 
waste and respect environmental sensitivity. The commission will 
develop financial assistance programs from public and private moneys 
for attraction and expansion of new and existing primary, secondary, 
and tertiary processing facilities. It is also appropriate that the 
commission utilize recognized experts in educational institutions, 
public and private foundations, and agencies of the state, to 
facilitate research into economic development, hardwood silviculture, 
woodland management, and the development of new products. The 
commission will also work cooperatively with the department of natural 
resources in the development of best management practices for hardwood 
resources.  [1990 c 142 § 3.]

RCW 15.74.030  Commission management.  The commission shall have 
the power to elect a chair and such officers as the commission deems 
necessary and advisable. The commission shall elect a treasurer who 
shall be responsible for all receipts and disbursements by the 
commission. The treasurer's faithful discharge of duties shall be 
guaranteed by a bond at the sole expense of the commission. The 
commission shall adopt rules for its governance, which shall provide 
for the holding of an annual meeting for the election of officers and 
the transaction of other business and for such other meetings as the 
commission may direct. The commission shall do all things reasonably 
necessary to effect the purposes of this chapter. The commission shall 
have no legislative power. The commission may employ and discharge 
managers, secretaries, agents, attorneys, and other employees or 
staff, and may engage the services of independent contractors, 
prescribe their duties, and fix their compensation. Each member of the 
board shall be compensated in accordance with RCW 43.03.240 and shall 
be reimbursed for travel expenses at the rates allowed state employees 
in accordance with RCW 43.03.050 and 43.03.060.  [1991 c 67 § 1; 1990 
c 142 § 4.]

RCW 15.74.040  Financial requirements.  The commission shall 
maintain an account with one or more public depositaries, and may 
deposit moneys in the depositary and expend moneys for purposes 
authorized by this chapter in the form of drafts made by the 
commission. The commission shall keep accurate records of all 
receipts, disbursements, and other financial transactions in 
accordance with generally accepted principles of accounting, available 
for audit by the state auditor.  [1990 c 142 § 5.]

RCW 15.74.050  Obligations, liabilities, and claims.  Obligations 
incurred by the commission and liabilities or claims against the 
commission shall be enforced only against the assets of the commission 
in the same manner as if it were a corporation and no liability for 
the debts or actions of the commission shall exist against either the 
state of Washington or any subdivision or instrumentality thereof or 
against any member, officer, employee, or agent of the commission in 
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his or her individual capacity. The members of the commission, 
including employees of the commission, shall not be held responsible 
in any way whatsoever to any person for errors in judgment, mistakes, 
or other acts, either of commission or omission, as principle, agent, 
person, or employees, except for their own individual acts of 
dishonesty or crime. No such person or employee shall be held 
responsible individually for any act or omission of any other members 
of the commission.  [1990 c 142 § 6.]

RCW 15.74.060  Assessments—Adjustment for inflation.  To provide 
for permanent funding of the Washington hardwoods commission, 
agricultural commodity assessments shall be levied by the commission 
on processors of hardwoods.

An assessment is hereby levied on hardwood processors operating 
within the state of Washington. The assessment shall be based on the 
hardwood processor's production per calendar quarter. The assessment 
shall be four cents per ton produced.

The commission may develop by rule formulas for converting other 
units of measure to tons of production for determining the appropriate 
production per calendar quarter. The assessment shall be calculated 
based upon calendar quarters. Beginning July 1, 2019, and every July 
1st thereafter, the assessment must be adjusted to reflect the 
percentage change in the implicit price deflator for personal 
consumption expenditures for the United States as published for the 
most recent twelve-month period by the bureau of economic analysis of 
the federal department of commerce by September 25th of the year 
before the assessments are payable.  [2018 c 71 § 1; 1991 c 67 § 3; 
1990 c 142 § 7.]

Effective date—2018 c 71: "This act takes effect July 1, 2018." 
[2018 c 71 § 2.]

RCW 15.74.070  Assessments—Failure to pay.  Any due and payable 
assessment levied under this chapter in such specified amount as may 
be determined by the commission shall constitute a personal debt of 
every person so assessed or who otherwise owes the same, and the same 
shall be due and payable to the commission when payment is called for 
by the commission. In the event any person fails to pay the commission 
the full amount of such assessment or such other sum on or before the 
date due, the commission may, and is hereby authorized to, add to such 
unpaid assessment or sum an amount not exceeding ten percent of the 
same to defray the cost of enforcing the collecting of the same. In 
the event of failure of such person or persons to pay any such due and 
payable assessment or other such sum, the commission may bring a civil 
action against such person or persons in a court of competent 
jurisdiction for the collection thereof, together with the above 
specified ten percent thereon, and such action shall be tried and 
judgment rendered as in any other cause of action for debt due and 
payable.  [1991 c 67 § 2.]
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